

BACKGROUNDER

No. 3619 | MAY 10, 2021 DOMESTIC POLICY STUDIES

Safety-Net Reform: How State Policymakers Can Lead

Leslie Ford

KEY TAKEAWAYS

Reforming the safety net to equip recipients to better succeed in life and rooting out waste will make the welfare system more effective for impoverished Americans.

While the federal government primarily funds the nation's welfare programs, states have a major role in running them, giving them leeway to make improvements.

States should use federal funds to advance sound reforms such as equipping recipients to work, reducing waste, and encouraging education and marriage. s state economies recover from COVID-19 lockdowns and mitigations, states will have the chance to improve their safety-net programs to better support their most vulnerable citizens. While the federal government funds safety-net programs, states administer them. Federal statutes and agencies set baseline requirements, and states have wide latitude to reform how their programs serve the vulnerable. State policymakers can and should advance reforms that build on the core principles of sound safety-net policy: work promotion, program integrity, and parental responsibility.

States' primary focus as they administer transfer and social safety-net programs should be to improve the well-being of the individuals they serve. States have the opportunity—and responsibility—to address the problems that can trap vulnerable citizens in permanent

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/bg3619

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

poverty. States should target the complex roots of poverty, such as lack of work, insufficient education, addiction, and post-incarceration barriers.

By advancing the core principles of safety-net policy, state legislators and administrators should enable individuals who depend on government assistance to rise above their current circumstances. If they do so, state policymakers will better achieve the ultimate goal of a temporary and targeted safety net: long-term dignity for all beneficiaries.

Work Promotion

Cash transfer programs can be effective in the short term at alleviating deprivation. They help low-income individuals buy food, find medical care, and provide limited cash assistance. But permanent welfare dependence is not the road out of poverty. Without work, low-income beneficiaries cannot earn enough or build the skills necessary to rise out of poverty. Connection to work also improves health outcomes and promotes the dignity of the individual by empowering people to provide for themselves and their families, and to give back to their communities.¹

If the states administrating safety net programs do not focus their energy on assisting the work-capable vulnerable find employment, they cannot hope to succeed in helping them permanently escape poverty. Therefore, states should focus on key work-promotion policies: (1) statutory work requirements, (2) frequent check-ins with the work-capable, and (3) effective job-training programs.

Work Requirements. There are statutory work requirements in two key federal transfer programs, the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (also known as food stamps) and Temporary Assistance to Needy Families (TANF). Because the states administer these programs, they have wide discretion to encourage statutory work expectations for non-elderly, non-disabled individuals who are work-capable and have no dependents.

Work requirements are the one of the government's most effective tool to connect individuals back to work. Before bipartisan reform during the 1990s, nearly one in seven children were supported by the Aid to Families with Dependent Children program.² The replacement—TANF—created work expectations and set a five-year limit on benefit receipt. As summarized by the Council of Economic Advisers, "Between 1996 and 2000, TANF receipt by single mothers fell by 53 percent, their employment rate increased by 10 percent, and their poverty rate fell by 20 percent."³ Other studies confirm the council's findings.⁴ In addition, after programs included work expectations, we witnessed improved child outcomes.⁵ *Food Stamps*. The food stamp federal statute allows states to waive work requirements that otherwise apply to work-capable individuals—that is, adult beneficiaries between ages 18 and 50 who are not disabled and do not have any children or other dependents in the home. Even in a strong economy, these work expectations are fairly limited: They require individuals to work or prepare for work for 20 hours per week.

The work requirements are then implemented unless the state requests a waiver from the U.S. Department of Agriculture's (USDA) Food and Nutrition Services (FNS). Waivers from statutory work requirements can be approved in two instances: an unemployment rate over 10 percent or a lack of sufficient jobs.⁶ The USDA has approved nearly all waivers under the "lack of sufficient jobs" option.

In February 2019, the FNS finalized a rule that would have granted waivers if a state's unemployment rate is above 6 percent for over 24 months. The rule also better defined *area* so that states would be unable to combine non-contiguous counties in order to maximize their waivers. After a DC district court federal judge enjoined the rule, the USDA filed an appeal in late December 2020. However, the current Administration has withdrawn the appeal and the rule will not be implemented.

The key here is that each state can determine whether to submit a waiver and how large, geographically, the area that waiver will affect. State policymakers who want to take the lead on connecting vulnerable individuals to work should limit their waiver applications, particularly as their unemployment rates drop and job openings increase with the economic recovery.

Temporary Assistance for Needy Families. The TANF statute requires that states engage 50 percent of single-parent families in work for at least 30 hours a week (20 hours a week for single parents with children under age 6). States also have 90 percent work requirements for two-parent families to engage in work for 35 hours per week.

However, because of the "Caseload Reduction Credit," states' work engagement targets are reduced if their assistance caseloads have fallen since 2005. As a result, 21 states had a work engagement target of zero percent in 2017.⁷ Thus, many states do not track or report the percentage of families that engage in work, and the vast majority do not meet the statutory targets.

State policymakers who want to make work a priority should set out to meet the statutory targets—disregarding their caseload reduction credit. They should then track and report all households that engage in work.

Medicaid. While food stamps and TANF have statutory work requirements, the Medicaid program does not. In 2018, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) invited states to submit waivers (known as 1115 waivers) to implement work requirements for non-elderly, non-pregnant, non-disabled adult Medicaid beneficiaries.⁸ Federal courts enjoined four approved waivers, which halted implementation in a dozen states and delayed approval in seven others. At the request of the Biden Administration, the Supreme Court recently announced it will no longer hear oral arguments in the case.⁹

In February 2021, the Biden Administration CMS informed states that it does not support 1115 work requirement waivers.¹⁰ Nonetheless, state policymakers should still encourage work for work-capable Medicaid recipients by setting work as an expectation and enrolling participants in effective employment and training programs.¹¹

Frequent Assessment of Barriers. Work requirements give the individual a window to find work or prepare for work and can end the benefit if the individual does not engage. However, there are other ways to encourage the work-capable, particularly those who report zero earnings.

States should engage with healthy, working-age adult welfare beneficiaries—focusing on those who report zero income—by requiring face-to-face recertification for these individuals on reasonably frequent intervals. This will allow assessment of the individual's barriers to work and identify strategies to overcome those barriers. It also allows the state to set work as a goal for the program.

Employment and Training Programs. There are 43 employment and training programs across nine federal agencies, primarily the Departments of Labor, Education, Agriculture, and Health and Human Services (HHS).¹² States operate many of these programs. The goal of these programs is to help beneficiaries build skills and identify and obtain employment. However, despite federal expenditures on these programs of over nearly \$19 billion in 2019,¹³ many of them do not demonstrate that they effectively assist vulner-able individuals find employment, particularly higher paying employment that would enable them to live self-sufficiently and improve their well-being.¹⁴

Nonetheless, states can enhance these programs so they produce quantifiable results in the lives of work-capable beneficiaries. To achieve these goals, states policymakers should:

- Integrate all state and federal employment and training grants and programs received from any federal agency.
- Convert these programs into pay-for-outcome contracts. Employment and training program contracts should be judged by the number of beneficiaries who obtained jobs and the average compensation of such employment.

• Identify all work-capable individuals receiving benefits from transfer programs—particularly Medicaid, food stamps, TANF, and housing programs—and direct these individuals to the job-training contractors.

Program Integrity

States should safeguard benefits for the truly vulnerable by better supervising enrollment and targeting fraud among retail and service providers. Improper Medicaid spending reached a record \$90 billion in fiscal year (FY) 2019.¹⁵ The food stamp program error rate also rose to \$4 billion (7.36 percent) in FY 2019.¹⁶ If states take fraud seriously, they could prevent these billions from being redirected away from the truly needy.

Eligibility Integrity. Federal law permits states to enroll individuals in food stamps if they receive a benefit from another program, such as TANF. However, under an administrative option in TANF called broad-based categorical eligibility (BBCE), *benefit* is defined so broadly that it includes the distribution of pamphlets and 1-800 numbers.¹⁷ This definition allows individuals to bypass eligibility limits, particularly the asset requirement (how much the applicant has in resources, such as bank accounts or property).¹⁸ Adopting the BBCE option has even allowed millionaires to enroll in the food stamp program.¹⁹

The Trump Administration proposed to close the loophole with a rule to "increase program integrity and reduce fraud, waste, and abuse."²⁰ However, even without the rule in place, states do not have to take the BBCE option. Instead, reform-inclined policymakers should align their eligibility standards so individuals who qualify for TANF likewise meet the food stamp criteria. Beyond clear loopholes such as the BBCE, state policymakers should:

- Set reasonable in-person recertification periods to confirm the eligibility status of work-capable individuals who report zero income, which allows caseworkers to assess barriers to employment.²¹
- Require individuals to self-report changes in eligibility status—for instance, if their income changes—within 10 days in the food stamp program and 30 days in the Medicaid program.²²
- Require photo ID on beneficiary EBT cards—excluding the elderly, the disabled, children under 18, and others—in order to prevent the traf-ficking of food stamp benefits for cash.²³

- Use pay-for-outcomes contractors to ensure enrollment integrity. State caseworkers may not have the resources or incentives to accurately and consistently verify eligibility status. In the Medicaid program, when states saw high improper payment rates, the CMS reported that "the required verification of eligibility data, such as income, was not done at all."²⁴ In the food stamp program, state administrators have also defaulted to applicant self-attestation, particularly with zero income applicants, in order to prioritize delivery of benefits. States should solve this problem by hiring pay-for-outcome contractors to verify applicant information efficiently.²⁵ The Office of Personnel Management has clarified that states may use non-governmental contracting because "the law does not specify how a state may implement its system, nor prohibit any particular approach."²⁶
- Cross-check applicant information against up-to-date databases. These can include federal options such as the National Database of New Hires or state unemployment databases and death registries (to prevent the continued issuance of benefits to deceased beneficiaries). States should consistently participate in federal databases to prevent improper payments.²⁷ This would enable them to identify individuals already enrolled in programs in other states or those who have maxed out their time limit in a program.²⁸ Finally, states should use transaction data to identify out-of-state beneficiaries in the food stamp program who use the entirety of their benefits outside the state over several months.

Partner Fraud. Food stamp state administrators should thwart fraud among their partners by prioritizing investigation of retailer fraud and reporting to their federal counterparts. Retailer fraud involves stores exchanging cash instead of food for benefits—for instance, exchanging \$50 in cash for \$100 in benefits.²⁹

With \$90 billion in annual waste in improper payments, partner fraud is of particular concern in the Medicaid program.³⁰ In a 2015 oversight investigation, the Government Accountability Office reported that "hospitals were receiving high payments that warrant oversight."³¹ The CMS proposed the Medicaid fiscal accountability rule in November 2019,³² which would have increased mandatory transparency in state Medicaid expenditures. Currently, states are not required to report all payments they make to individual institutional providers. The rule would also reduce kickbacks through provider taxes, which every state but Alaska currently uses.³³ While the rule was not finalized during the Trump Administration, states should implement the reforms to increase transparency and strictly limit kickbacks.

Parental Responsibility

Regrettably, nonmarried parenting has increased dramatically in the past 50 years. Only 7 percent of children were born to single mothers in 1964. Now, nearly 40 percent of children are born to single mothers.³⁴

As more children are born and raised by single parents, typically mothers, we gain more evidence on the importance of marriage and the continued involvement of both parents in a child's life.³⁵ Children raised in the context of marriage, with continued involvement from both parents, have substantially better life outcomes, including higher education attainment levels³⁶ and better emotional health.³⁷ But the lack of two-parent involvement, typically fathers, also has measurable negative outcomes. For instance, boys who grow up without a father in the home are more likely to engage in delinquent behavior as teens,³⁸ and girls without a father in the home are seven to eight times more likely to experience a teenage pregnancy.³⁹

The "Success Sequence." Poverty researchers across the policy spectrum understand that the decline of marriage and the rise of single-parent households has led to more children living in poverty.⁴⁰ Because the purposes of the TANF block grant include promoting job preparation, work, and marriage, and also preventing and reducing the incidence of non-marital births,⁴¹ states should use TANF funds to make payments that offset the marriage penalties in food stamps⁴² and Earned Income Tax Credit.⁴³

States should also use these funds to promote the "success sequence."⁴⁴ The success sequence is defined as when individuals obtain at least a high school degree, work full-time, and marry before having children. When individuals follow these steps in this order, they are far less susceptible to poverty. Only 2 percent of adults who follow these steps in this order will encounter poverty.⁴⁵

States can and should focus on disseminating the importance of this basic knowledge to teenagers and young adults. Alabama, Louisiana, Oklahoma, Texas, and Utah already do some of this work when they distribute healthy marriage and relationship educational materials as part of granting marriage licenses.⁴⁶ States can evaluate the efficacy of their efforts based on (1) how many individuals heard the message and then (2) a measurement of attitude change.

States should also use TANF funds to educate about the success sequence through in-person or online classes.⁴⁷ For instance, Oklahoma uses TANF funds to run the Oklahoma Marriage Initiative, which since 2001 has provided over 350,000 Oklahomans, both unmarried and married, with 30 hours of marriage and relationship education. According to an HHS evaluation, couples who participated in one of the programs, Oklahoma City's Family Expectations, were 20 percent more likely to be together three years after completing the program.⁴⁸ In the past, Utah used TANF funding to produce a marriage video for newlyweds and to launch a website in 2001 to provide information to couples about how to form and maintain a healthy marriage.⁴⁹ Virginia operated the Virginia Strengthening Families Initiative from 2010 to 2013, which promoted healthy marriage information through a website and public services announcements on the importance of fatherhood featuring popular sports figures from Virginia universities.

Child Support Payments. Engaging non-custodial fathers can be challenging. Often, the only governmental interaction that these fathers encounter is through the child support office, which offers an opportunity for emphasizing the importance of involving both parents in a child's life, particularly the father. In 2018, child support offices served 14.7 million children—one in five children in the United States.⁵⁰ Child support payments made by non-custodial parents lift one million people out of poverty a year⁵¹ and improve the well-being, health, and stability of children.

When custodial parents apply for public assistance in TANF, they are required by federal law to cooperate with child support enforcement. When custodial parents apply for other safety net programs, states should ensure that the application forms ask the best information about the non-custodial parent so that the states can seek child support payments for instance, identification of the non-custodial parent and whether he or she is employed.

When a non-custodial parent makes a child support payment, the state is permitted to collect and retain those funds to offset the safety-net benefits, usually TANF, distributed to the custodial parent.⁵² In 2015, this represented \$1.3 billion in child support payments.⁵³ This "payback" can continue even after a custodial parent is no longer a safety-net beneficiary. Because TANF is a block grant, these funds remain with the state.

States are required to reinvest collected payments, which can include fatherhood programs, education and job programs for non-custodial parents, programs targeting incarcerated or putative fathers, and mediation or couples counseling.⁵⁴ If states choose to collect payments

and reinvest them in these programs, they should implement pay-foroutcomes contracts. The 30 states that already offer employment and training programs to non-custodial parents should also move those to pay-for-outcomes contracts.⁵⁵

Child Welfare. The other main connection between state governments and families is through their child welfare agencies. In child welfare, the federal government also funds and sets the parameters for the program, but the states have the reins and opportunity to ensure that families—and especially children—who encounter the child welfare system have the best possible outcomes.

The United States has more than 424,000 children in foster care. More than 122,000 of them are waiting for adoption. More than 50 percent have been in foster care for more than a year. Children who remain in the system for far too long are typically those who need permanency the most: children age nine and older, siblings that want to stay together, and kids with intellectual or physical disabilities.⁵⁶ Sadly, around 20,000 young people age out of foster care every year without any legal connection to a family.

States should make practical licensing changes to facilitate the recruitment and retention of foster and adoptive families. States should simplify the certification process by, for instance, allowing online education options or approving longer home study certification periods.⁵⁷

States should also ensure that biological, foster, and adoptive parents and children have quality legal representation to navigate the complicated foster care court system.⁵⁸ Funding legal representation and judicial oversight will increase timely court procedures, helping states meet the statutory deadline for Termination of Parental Rights (a necessary legal step before adoption) when a child is in care for more than 15 of 22 months.⁵⁹ Many children, even when they live with the families ready to adopt them, wait for years for this final legal measure that brings the security of their forever families. States should also enter into child welfare pay-for-outcome contracts to ensure timely and accurate completion of the statutorily required intensive family search within 30 days of a child entering foster care.⁶⁰ If completed on time, this search can connect children with relatives, which can minimize trauma and increase stability.⁶¹

Finally, states should encourage their child welfare agencies to proactively engage with their local communities, particularly through "bridge organizations" such as churches and nonprofits to create long-term relationships between caseworkers and local communities.⁶²

Conclusion

States have a chance to lead safety-net reform and operate programs in a way that respects and advances the dignity of low-income beneficiaries. By focusing on the core principles of work promotion, program integrity, and parental responsibility, state legislators and administrators will better prevent despair and alienation among recipients who deserve better and will be more effective in helping vulnerable individuals permanently rise above poverty. If they do so, state policymakers will achieve their mandate: to improve the well-being of the citizens they serve.

Leslie Ford is Visiting Fellow in Domestic Policy Studies, of the Institute for Family, Community, and Opportunity, at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

- 1. Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, "How Does Employment—or Unemployment—Affect Health?," March 2013, http://www.rwjf.org/content/dam /farm/reports/issue_briefs/2013/rwjf403360 (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 2. U.S. House of Representatives, "1996 Green Book: Background Material and Data on Programs Within the Jurisdiction of the Committee on Ways and Means," Tables 8-27 and 8-25, https://aspe.hhs.gov/system/files/aspe-files/210906/08tanf.txt (accessed May 7, 2021).
- Council of Economic Advisers, *Expanding Work Requirements in Non-Cash Welfare Programs*, July 2018, https://mronline.org/wp-content/uploads /2018/07/Expanding-Work-Requirements-in-Non-Cash-Welfare-Programs.pdf (accessed September 18, 2020).
- 4. Robert A. Moffitt and Stephanie Garlow, "Did Welfare Reform Increase Employment and Reduce Poverty?," *Pathways*, Winter 2018, https://inequality .stanford.edu/sites/default/files/Pathways_Winter2018_Employment-Poverty.pdf (accessed September 18, 2020).
- 5. Council of Economic Advisers, Expanding Work Requirements in Non-Cash Welfare Programs.
- 6. 7 U.S. Code § 2015(o)(4).
- 7. Gene Falk, "Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF): The Work Participation Standard and Engagement in Welfare-to-Work Activities," Congressional Research Service *Report for Congress*, February 1, 2017, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R44751 (accessed March 30, 2021).
- News release, "CMS Announces New Policy Guidance for States to Test Community Engagement for Able-Bodied Adults," Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services, January 11, 2018, https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/cms-announces-new-policy-guidance-states-test-community -engagement-able-bodied-adults (accessed May 5, 2021).
- 9. Azar, Sec. of H&HS et al. v. Gresham, Charles, et al., December 4, 2021, https://www.supremecourt.gov/orders/courtorders/120420zr_7mi8.pdf (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 10. Elizabeth Richter, Acting Administrator, CMS, letter to Beth Kidder, Florida Deputy Secretary for Medicaid, February 12, 2021, https://www.medicaid .gov/medicaid/section-1115-demonstrations/downloads/fl-cms-ltr-state-02122021.pdf (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 11. Leslie Ford and Robert Rector, "Pay-for-Outcomes: Transforming Federal Social Programs to Expand Individual Well-Being," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3350, November 5, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/welfare/report/pay-outcomes-transforming-federal-social-programs-expand -individual-well-being.
- 12. For a full list of these 43 programs and their respective agencies, see Government Accountability Office (GAO), *Employment and Training Programs:* Department of Labor Should Assess Efforts to Coordinate Services Across Programs, GAO-19-200, March 2019, Figure 2, https://www.gao.gov/assets /700/698080.pdf (accessed October 15, 2020).
- 13. Council of Economic Advisers, *Government Employment and Training Programs: Assessing the Evidence on Their Performance*, June 2019, p. 1, https:// trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/Government-Employment-and-Training-Programs.pdf (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 14. Ford and Rector, Pay-for-Outcomes.
- 15. News release, "2020 Estimated Improper Payment Rates for Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) Programs," CMS, November 16, 2020, http://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/2020-estimated-improper-payment-rates-centers-medicare-medicaid-services-cms-programs (accessed March 30, 2021). Improper spending increased in 2020 due to the maintenance-of-effort provision included in the Families First Coronavirus Response Act. In return for a 6.2 percent increase in the federal matching rate, the act stipulated that states "may not receive" the financial assistance unless all enrollees are "treated as eligible for such benefits through the end of the month in which such emergency period ends unless the individual requests a voluntary termination of eligibility or the individual ceases to be a resident of the State." In September 2020, the Congressional Budget Office estimated that this provision will result in "about half of the projected increase in enrollment" (4.5 million individuals) remaining in the program. Congressional Budget Office, *Federal Subsidies for Health Insurance Coverage for People Under 65: 2020 to 2030*, September 2020, https://www.cbo.gov/publication/56650 (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 16. U.S. Department of Agriculture, *Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program: Payment Error Rates Fiscal Year 2019*, July 7, 2020, https://fns-prod .azureedge.net/sites/default/files/resource-files/FY2019SNAPQCPaymentErrorRateChartGeneric.pdf (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 17. Food and Nutrition Services, *Regulatory Reform at a Glance: Proposed Rule: Revision of SNAP Categorical Eligibility*, July 2019, https://www.usda.gov /sites/default/files/documents/BBCE_Fact_Sheet_%28FINAL%29_72219-PR.pdf (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 18. 7 Code of Federal Regulations § 273.8.
- 19. Kristina Rasmussen, "How Millionaires Collect Food Stamps," *Wall Street Journal*, January 15, 2018, https://www.wsj.com/articles/how-millionaires -collect-food-stamps-1516044026 (accessed March 30, 2021).
- The regulation was not finalized before the end of the Administration. Food and Nutrition Services, "Revision of Categorical Eligibility in the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP)," *Federal Register*, Vol. 84, No. 142 (July 24, 2019), pp. 35570–55581, https://www.federalregister .gov/documents/2019/07/24/2019-15670/revision-of-categorical-eligibility-in-the-supplemental-nutrition-assistance-program-snap (accessed March 30, 2021).

- 21. Food stamp regulations permit recertification periods to be set at six months for zero-income able-bodied households. 7 Code of Federal Regulations § 273.12.
- 22. Ibid.
- 23. 7 Code of Federal Regulations § 273.8(f)(5), and 7 Code of Federal Regulations § 274.8(f)(7).
- 24. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "2020 Estimated Improper Payment Rates for Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) Programs."
- 25. FNS has clarified additional functions where states may use contracting to ensure enrollment integrity with FNS approval. Food and Nutrition Services, *Revised Guidance for Use of Vendor/Private Staff in Call Centers: 2020 Update*, February 6, 2020, https://www.fns.usda.gov/snap/non-merit -system-personnel-guidance-call-centers-2020-revision (accessed March 30, 2021). Medicaid regulations on contractors found at: 42 Code of Federal Regulations § 431.10.
- 26. Office of Personnel Management, *Memorandum for Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies*, November 27, 2019, https://www.chcoc.gov/sites /default/files/IPA%20Memo%20to%20States_0.pdf (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 27. State Medicaid programs can use the federal Public Assistance Reporting Information System to track and prevent beneficiary receipt in more than one state, but HHS has reported that "state participation in the [program] is limited and its effectiveness in reducing improper payments is inconsistent." U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, *Fiscal Year 2015: Agency Financial Report*, November 13, 2015, https://www.hhs.gov /sites/default/files/afr/fy-2015-hhs-agency-financial-report.pdf (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 28. The TANF program time limits cash assistance to 60 months (five years) for a household that includes an adult recipient.
- U.S. Government Accountability Office, Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program: Actions Needed to Better Measure and Address Retailer Trafficking, GAO-19-167, December 2018, https://www.gao.gov/assets/700/696433.pdf (accessed March 30, 2021). See also Chris Parenteau, Corley Peel, and Steve Patrick, "198 Ensnared in Jacksonville Food Stamp Fraud Totaling \$3.7M," News4Jax, March 16, 2018, https://www.news4jax.com/news /2018/03/16/198-ensnared-in-jacksonville-food-stamp-fraud-totaling-37m/ (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 30. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "2020 Estimated Improper Payment Rates for Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) Programs."
- 31. U.S. Government Accountability Office, *Medicaid: CMS Oversight of Provider Payments Is Hampered by Limited Data and Unclear Policy*, GAO-15-322, May 11, 2015, https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-15-322 (accessed March 30, 2021).
- Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "Medicaid Program; Medicaid Fiscal Accountability Regulation," *Federal Register*, Vol. 84, No. 222 (November 18, 2019), pp. 63722–63785, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2019/11/18/2019-24763/medicaid-program-medicaid-fiscal -accountability-regulation (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 33. A provider tax is a state law that authorizes collecting revenue from providers, such as doctors and hospitals. Most states then use the revenue to fund their Medicaid match. Many states pay back the providers through increases to their Medicaid reimbursement rates. Kaiser Family Foundation, "States and Medicaid Provider Taxes or Fees," June 27, 2017, https://www.kff.org/medicaid/fact-sheet/states-and-medicaid-provider-taxes-or-fees/ (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 34. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Unmarried Childbearing," revised March 2021, https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/fastats/unmarried-childbearing .htm (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 35. Joyce A. Martin et al., "Births: Final Data for 2018," *National Vital Statistics Reports*, Vol. 68, No. 13 (November 27, 2019), https://www.cdc.gov/nchs /data/nvsr/nvsr68/nvsr68_13-508.pdf (accessed March 30, 2021).
- William H. Jeynes, "A Meta-Analysis: The Relationship Between Father Involvement and Student Academic Achievement," Urban Education, Vol. 50, No. 3 (June 2015), pp. 387–423, https://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.841.9747&rep=rep1&type=pdf (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 37. Eirini Flouri and Ann Buchanan, "The Role of Father Involvement in Children's Later Mental Health," *Journal of Adolescence*, Vol. 26, No. 1 (February 2003), pp. 63–78, https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0140197102001161 (accessed March 30, 2021).
- Jamie R. Yoder, Daniel Brisson, and Amy Lopez, "Moving Beyond Fatherhood Involvement: The Association Between Father–Child Relationship Quality and Youth Delinquency Trajectories," *Family Relations*, Vol. 65, No. 3 (July 2016), pp. 462–476, https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/epdf/10.1111/fare .12197 (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 39. Colin Allen, "Absentee Fathers and Teen Pregnancy," *Psychology Today*, May 1, 2003, https://www.psychologytoday.com/us/articles/200305 /absentee-fathers-and-teen-pregnancy (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 40. George A. Akerlof and Janet L. Yellen, "An Analysis of Out-of-Wedlock Births in the United States," Brookings Institution, August 1, 1996, https://www .brookings.edu/research/an-analysis-of-out-of-wedlock-births-in-the-united-states/ (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 41. 42 U.S. Code § 601.
- 42. W. Bradford Wilcox, Joseph P. Price, and Angela Rachidi, "Marriage, Penalized: Does Social-Welfare Policy Affect Family Formation?," American Enterprise Institute, July 26, 2016, https://ifstudies.org/ifs-admin/resources/marriage-penalty-hep-2016.pdf (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 43. Robert Rector and Jamie Hall, "Reforming the Earned Income Tax Credit and Additional Child Tax Credit to End Waste, Fraud, and Abuse and Strengthen Marriage," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3162, November 16, 2016, https://www.heritage.org/welfare/report/reforming-the -earned-income-tax-credit-and-additional-child-tax-credit-end-waste.

- 44. Ron Haskins and Isabel V. Sawhill, Creating an Opportunity Society (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution Press, 2009).
- 45. Ron Haskings, "Three Simple Rules Poor Teens Should Follow to Join the Middle Class," Brookings Institution, March 13, 2013, https://www.brookings .edu/opinions/three-simple-rules-poor-teens-should-follow-to-join-the-middle-class/ (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 46. Alan J. Hawkins and Theodora Ooms, "Can Marriage and Relationship Education Be an Effective Policy Tool to Help Low-Income Couples Form and Sustain Healthy Marriages and Relationships?," *Marriage and Family Review*, Vol. 48, No. 6 (2012), pp. 524–554.
- 47. There have been questions about the effectiveness of Marriage and Relationship Education (MRE) for lower-income couples since the Healthy Marriage Initiative was founded in 2005. Some studies, such as those focused on Building Strong Families, demonstrated that when programs have low attendance, they do not show positive results. See HHS, Administration for Children and Families (ACF), *Strengthening Unmarried Parents' Relationships*, May 2010, p. 6, http://www.mathematica-mpr.com/-/media/publications/PDFs/family_support/BSF_impact_execsumm.pdf (accessed March 22, 2021), and Scott Wetzler, "Government Funded Relationship Education Can Work," *The Atlantic*, March 14, 2014, https://www .theatlantic.com/education/archive/2014/03/government-funded-relationship-education-can-work/284405/ (accessed March 22, 2021). Studies show positive results with reasonable beneficiary participation. See Alan Hawkins, "Yes, Publicly Funded Marriage and Relationship Education-can-work," *Institute for Family Studies*, January 13, 2014, https://ifstudies.org/blog/yes-publicly-funded-marriage-and-relationship-education-can-work (accessed March 22, 2021); and Alan J. Hawkins and Sage E. Erickson, "Is Couple and Relationship Education Effective for Lower Income Participants? A Meta-Analytic Study," *Journal of Family Psychology*, Vol. 29, No. 1 (2015), pp. 59–68. For examples of other MRE programs that have proved effective at decreasing divorce, see Scott M. Stanley et al., "Decreasing Divorce in Army Couples: Results from a Randomized Controlled Trial Using PREP for Strong Bonds," *Journal of Couple and Relationship Therapy*, Vol. 9, No. 2 (April 2010), pp. 149–160, DOI:10.1080/15332691003694901.
- 48. A. J. Hawkins, P. R. Amato, and A. Kinghorn, "Are Government-Supported Healthy Marriage Initiatives Affecting Family Demographics? A State Level Analysis," *Family Relations*, Vol. 62, No. 3 (June 2013), p. 501–513, https://doi.org/10.1111/fare.12009 (accessed March 22, 2021).
- 49. Alan J. Hawkins, The Forever Initiative (North Charleston, SC: CreateSpace Independent Publishing Platform, 2013).
- 50. Administration for Children and Families, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, *FY 2018 Preliminary Data Report*, June 2019, https://www .acf.hhs.gov/css/policy-guidance/fy-2018-preliminary-data-report (accessed March 30, 2021).
- Administration for Children and Families, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, *The Child Support Program Is a Good Investment: The Story Behind the Numbers*, December 2016, https://www.acf.hhs.gov/css/report/child-support-program-good-investment (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 52. States can garnish the non-custodial parent's paycheck. About 75 percent of child support payments are collected through this method. Administration for Children and Families, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, *2018 Child Support: More Money for Families*, July 2019, https://www.acf.hhs.gov/css/report/2018-infographic-more-money-families (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 53. Administration for Children and Families, The Child Support Program Is a Good Investment.
- 54. Administration for Children and Families, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, *Reinvesting Child Support Incentive Payments*, January 31, 2020, https://www.acf.hhs.gov/css/resource/reinvesting-child-support-incentive-payments (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 55. Administration for Children and Families, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, *Work-Oriented Programs for Noncustodial Parents*, https://www.acf.hhs.gov/css/map/work-oriented-programs-noncustodial-parents-active-child-support (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 56. Executive Office of the President, "Strengthening the Child Welfare System for America's Children," *Federal Register*, Vol. 85, No. 125 (June 29, 2020), pp. 38741–38745, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2020/06/29/2020-14077/strengthening-the-child-welfare-system-for-americas -children (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 57. A case worker conducts a home study that consists of the following: an investigation in the background, finances, and personal data of potential families, which includes in-person interviews and an examination of the family's home. A home study is a necessary step for safe adoption. However, they are also expensive and time consuming. Home studies can be approved for as little one year even though an adoption could take much longer to finalize. Before an adoption is completed, many families have to complete a new home study, adding to the cost and time of adoptions.
- 58. Administration for Children and Families, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, *The AFCARS Report*, June 23, 2020, https://www.acf.hhs .gov/sites/default/files/documents/cb/afcarsreport27.pdf (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 59. Adoption and Safe Families Act of 1997, Public Law No. 105-89.
- 60. Fostering Connections to Success and Increasing Adoptions Act, Public Law No. 110–351.
- 61. Foster and Adoptive Care Coalition, 30 Days to Family: Achieving Results for Children, Families, and Child Welfare, https://www.foster-adopt.org/wp -content/uploads/2017/08/2017_30DaystoFamily_Results.pdf (accessed March 30, 2021).
- 62. Leslie Ford, "This Adoption Month, Learn How to Help Children in Foster Care," *The Daily Signal*, November 24, 2020, https://www.dailysignal.com /2020/11/24/this-adoption-month-learn-how-to-help-children-in-foster-care/ (accessed March 30, 2021).